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Show Me the Sign
by Richard Zierdt

At the March General Membership meeting, it was decided to erect
neighborhood signs at various entrances to our community at Boiling
Brook Parkway (where our sign was destroyed by a car last year),
Schuylkill Road at Garrett Park Road (where the existing sign was dam-
aged by yet another car), Galena Road leading into Randolph Farms, and at
Lauderdale Drive leading into Montrose Park. These complement the two
signs already in place at Macon Road and Randolph Road (north and south
sides of Randolph).

These signs have been long desired by the RCA, and we just needed
some volunteer help to complete these projects. Thanks to Kim Williams,
and some volunteers who will install them, it will finally happen. The new
signs will be made in the same style as the existing ones (solid redwood
planks, with routed lettering). 

There was also the idea of a more “substantial” sign on Boiling Brook
Parkway (BBP), perhaps made from brick or concrete. The lettering could
be routed (chiseled?) or mounted, etc. No specific design was offered, but
the concept has been discussed since the BBP sign was destroyed last year
(the RCA received full financial compensation for these signs). Again, vol-
unteer time is needed to investigate.

I would like the RCA to continue to pursue this. It would be an attrac-
tive addition to our neighborhood, one that many of us would see every
day. You have no doubt seen masonry, or more distinguished wood entrance
signs to other neighborhoods. Why not one for the RCA?

(continued on page 3)

Saturday, May 15
7:30 a.m. - 1:00 p.m.
Loehmann’s Plaza

Cost is $5.00 for RCA members, $10.00 for non-members. 
No registration required, just show up. No rain date. Bring
your own table(s) if necessary. Great opportunity to get rid
of that trash in the basement and attic. 

RCA Spring Community Yard Sale

Community Events
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�

Web site: www.randolphcivic.org
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March 4, 2004

Our guest speaker at the
March RCA General
Meeting, Fred Banner of
Banner Power, talks
about back-up power
systems.

Some have said the RCA is a “simple” or “working
class” neighborhood, I guess meaning that we shouldn’t
have, or can’t have, or can’t appreciate (or don’t
deserve?) “nice” things. Baloney. First of all, there *is*
the usual array of lawyers and doctors living here, and
people working in the physical sciences. And yes, we also
have plumbers, electricians, and secretaries. Second, I
wouldn’t put any label on them or our neighborhood. We
are who we are: good citizens who know a good neigh-
borhood value when we see one, and people who don’t
need to waste money on more house (and property taxes)
than we need.

To be sure, a masonry sign would cost thousands of
dollars rather than the hundreds we now spend. I could
see even $10K. But the RCA’s treasury is growing.
Membership is at all-time highs, as are RCA cash
resources. A distinctive, attractive entrance sign is some-
thing we could all be proud of and enjoy seeing each time
we come home. It should be pursued.

Signs
(continued from page 1)

From the RCA General Meeting...
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warded to our advisory committee delegates for
representation in the study. Timeline and meeting
schedule is also on this website and all are wel-
come to attend. Delegates from Viers Mill ES and
our community will be evaluating demographic and
program equity and will especially voice for not
dividing up RCA-land into more elementary school
districts than the two it already has. The end result
will be to shave student numbers from three
schools to attend Connecticut Park and leave all
four at or under capacity. Additional note: MCPS is
currently applying for federal grant money to pro-
vide for magnet-like programs for Parkland MS,
Belt MS and Argyle MS. If the grant is awarded,
there will be a choice style arrangement for chil-
dren articulating to these three middle schools.
Also, the reopening of Belt is not contingent on
receiving the grant.

by George Gadbois

Connecticut Park Adult Education Center
located at 12518 Greenly Street in Silver Spring
will be reopening as an additional elementary
school providing overcrowding relief to the service
area currently served by Weller Rd ES, Wheaton
Woods ES, and our own Viers Mill ES. Connecticut
Park ES will reopen one year after the reopening of
Joseph Belt Middle School. Belt is scheduled to
reopen in the fall of 2005 and Connecticut Park in
fall 2006. A boundary study for Connecticut Park
with its associated advisory committee is currently
underway. A similar study for Belt is scheduled to
take place this fall. The first set of proposed bound-
ary options will be available around April 1. Please
view these at that time by connecting to:
http://www.mcps.k12.md.us/departments/planning/
CommunityInfo_Boundary.htm. Please provide
your feedback or concerns to any RCA officer or
Viers Mill PTA officer. These concerns will be for-

Reopening of Connecticut Park Elementary School
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Treasurer’s Report  by Richard Zierdt

As of March 12, 2004, combined RCA+RCF assets total $14,856.47.

RCA Checking Register
02/21/2004 through 03/12/2004

Date Num Payee Memo Amount Balance

BALANCE 02/21/2004 13,599.95
02/22 Verizon -23.20 13,576.75
02/22 RCAssociation —SPLIT— 115.00 13,691.75

inc:advertising Marilyn Couture 15.00
inc:advertising Tammy Long - RE 100.00

02/25 724 Quick Printing March ECHO -885.00 12,806.75
03/03 RCAssociation Peter Crawford - RE 210.00 13,016.75

————-
BALANCE 03/12/2004 13,016.75
RCA Suntrust Bank balance, Feburary 22, 2004: 13,586.75

RCF Checking Register
02/21/2004 through 03/12/2004

Date Num Payee Memo Amount Balance

BALANCE 02/21/2004 1,310.63
02/27 interest received .10% 0.09 1,310.72
03/04 1064 Cub Scout Pack 1081 donation to Scouts -200.00 1,110.72
03/04 1065 Boy Scout Trp. 1083 beautification:10 bags mulch -35.00 1,075.72
03/12 RCFoundation donation 764.00 1,839.72

————-
BALANCE 03/12/2004 1,839.72
RCF Suntrust Bank balance, February 29, 2004: 1,310.72

Total RCA+RCF cash assets 14,856.47
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Calls Received on
the RCA Hotline
301-881-2722 (2RCA)

February 21, 2004 to 
March 7, 2004

General Note: The RCA gets a lot of calls about code
violations (untagged cars, tall grass, etc). Please note
that phone numbers for agencies that handle such mat-
ters are published in the ECHO almost every month. You
don’t have to leave your name or phone number. The
RCA is here to help everyone keep our neighborhood as
orderly as possible, so please use these numbers. Please
call the RCA as well. We appreciate knowing and learn-
ing about our community.

2004-02-22 (Sun) 11:57 am Anonymous. Caller reports
a whole bunch of trash (piles of debris) at Ashley Drive
and Topping Road. Children are playing in it. Caller is
concerned for the children’s safety. 

2004-02-25 (Wed) 6:54 am Patapsco Drive. Caller sent
in membership check and it hasn’t been deposited. Who
gets the money? Caller also reports lots and lots of bro-
ken beer bottles at Boiling Brook and Ashley. Caller
picked up as much as caller could, but it’s a serious prob-
lem. [Checks are deposited several times from September
on, the last time being March 8 (as of this writing). The
membership chair gets the membership checks first so
that the RCA’s database can be updated. Then the checks
are given to the treasurer so they can be deposited.
Thanks for helping with the trash. It’s unfortunate that so
many of us have to clean up the messes left by so few.]

2004-02-25 (Wed) 4:16 pm House at 47xx Topping
Road every week throws out household debris, often
after the trash trucks have come and gone. Caller
believes the house may be in the process of being sold.
But the trash sits on the curb until the following Monday
(trash day). Caller reported the problem. [The resident’s
spouse passed away suddenly, and it must be very hard
for the family right now. Resident is cleaning out, pile by
pile, but the piles are picked up weekly. This would be a
good time to offer help.]

2004-02-29 (Sun) 1:09 pm 49xx Ertter Drive did not get
a membership form with the membership drive last
September. Could one be sent out, please? [Membership
forms are custom-printed for each household each
September for the annual drive, so it’s tough to re-make
one. However, no form is really necessary: just mail or
drop off a $5 check to the membership chair listed on
page 2 of every ECHO. Caller likely called last month
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about this, and the ECHO should have provided the above
information in the March ECHO. In any event, anytime is
a good time to become a member. Still only five bucks.
Thanks for thinking of your neighborhood association!]

2004-02-29 (Sun) 6:41 pm Monongahela Drive. Caller
reports a St. Bernard dog that barks constantly. Caller
has left messages at the owner’s home, asking that the
dog be brought in, but the problem continues. [Call
animal control, 240-773-5960. The dog will also appre-
ciate it.]

2004-03-01 (Mon) 9:30 am Portree Drive. How can
caller join Sam’s Club at this time? Are memberships
limited to the membership drive in September? [No, but
it helps to sign up then. RCA members can get Sam’s
cards at any time after September (within the conven-
ience of the treasurer!), but the membership must be
renewed again in September, regardless of when the card
is purchased. They are not pro-rated. This is because
almost all RCA/Sam’s cards expire October 31, and
Sam’s does not pro-rate cards within a business account
(as opposed to a single, homeowner account). All
RCA/Sam’s cards are business cards.] 

2004-03-01 (Mon) 5:32 pm 47xx block of Boiling
Brook Parkway. Could the hotline outgoing message be
updated? Also, trash collection continues to be a prob-
lem along Boiling Brook Parkway. Again today, the
trashmen left some trash cans in the street, where they
were not before the trash was picked up. The wind
blows the cans around. It’s really lazy, lousy service,
and we are not getting what we pay for. Can the RCA
post the name and number of a contact person for
either the refuse company and/or the County? [Not for
the private contractor – we don’t know who it is.
However, the County’s trash oversight number is 240-
777-6410, printed in almost every ECHO on the inside
back page. We urge residents to call when they see a
problem.]

2004-03-02 (Tue) 3:11 pm Anonymous, but left a phone
number. Calling about 46xx Olden Road. Trash is strewn
around the yard of this home, and onto adjacent yards.
The trash is not contained in cans. It is loose,
unwrapped trash, and caller is concerned it will attract
rats. Please advise. [Call trash collection at 240-777-
6410. There may also be a housing code violation; call
240-777-3600.]

2004-03-02 (Tue) 4:14 pm Olden Road, Not anony-
mous. Caller is concerned about the complaints about
particular homes in our neighborhood being listed
excessively in the Echo hotline. If libelous, this could
be grounds for lawsuits against the RCA. Caller urges

the RCA to stop printing these messages. Renters have
rights, too. Caller will drive by the home. The RCA
may call the caller if it wishes. [Richard Zierdt here,
RCA’s treasurer. I agree substantially with the points
caller has made. I don’t want our ECHO to read like a
bad gossip column. However, I re-read the March
ECHO hotline, and note that the “renter” aspect of this
was raised (or so it seems in this largely “anonymous”
hotline) not by the “complainers” but by the house in
question. Also, by way of balance, the RCA was instru-
mental in taking an owner-occupied homeowner to

(continued on page 8)
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RCA Hotline
(continued from page 7)

Neighborhood Watch
by Adreon Ensor

Everyone has seen the signs for
“Neighborhood Watch” as you enter our commu-
nity. However, right now, about all we have are the
signs. If we want this watch to work and be effec-
tive, we need more! We need an active community
system. We need you! To make this work, we need
a block captain for every block in the Civic
Association. Some people have already volun-
teered but we still need more. If you agreed to be a
block captain before and we have not heard from
you in awhile, please let us know you are still on
the job or “watch.” Don’t just think that someone
else will do it – we need you!

The job is simple. All you need to do as a
block captain is to ask each house for the name of
the occupants and their phone number. When, or
if, there is a suspicious situation such as vehicles
parked where they shouldn’t be or vehicles with
drivers just sitting in the car for long periods or
perhaps you see someone walking around a house
that you know does not live there, or any other
problem that could endanger you or your neighbor,
just report it to your block captain coordinator
and/or the police. You don’t have to do this alone.
An active block captain encourages all of his/her
neighbors to join in the watch. Let’s keep our com-
munity safe. Anyone can be a victim at any time,
but if we become involved, we don’t have to have
victims in our community. 

Please read the pamphlet “What is a
Neighborhood Watch” for more detailed informa-
tion. The pamphlet is reproduced on the following
page; tear the page out and keep it handy. If you
have any questions please call Adreon Ensor at
301-770-7236 or e-mail him at 
amensor31@comcast.net. Please help yourself and
the community.

court earlier this year over severe housing code viola-
tions (the homeowner lost, by the way). The RCA is
concerned about any housing code violation, regardless
of the occupants of the house. But again, I agree that
these issues should not be taken in a “renter vs. owner”
vein, and that all people, renters or not, are welcome to
live in RCA-land.]

2004-03-02 (Tue) 8:20 pm Anonymous. There are no
vagrants on Stoneleigh Court. Caller suspects the person
who made these claims (in the March Echo hotline) has
problems her/himself, and the police have been out
recently to deal with those problems. Again, there are no
vagrants on Stoneleigh Court. Thank you.

2004-03-03 (Wed) 3:48 pm When is the Yard Sale?
[Saturday, May 15! Loehmann’s Plaza!]

2004-03-03 (Wed) 7:34 pm Not anonymous; same caller
as yesterday’s 4:14 pm entry. Caller stopped by the house
and had a long discussion with the occupant. There does-
n’t seem to be anything out of the ordinary about this
house that is not present in the neighborhood already.
Several cars parked in the driveways; Rock Road is
almost impassible because of the amount of cars parked
on that street. In addition to how many people live in
some of these houses. We ought not publish any further
information about this house, because occupant is well
within occupant’s rights of suing the Randolph Civic
Association as well as each individual neighbor. Caller
encouraged occupant to seek legal counsel regarding
slanderous and libelous conduct. Caller referred occupant
to a real estate attorney. What is being done here is high-
ly illegal. Caller cannot believe the RCA is allowing this
to continue...

2004-03-04 (Thu) 7:07 pm Echo has not been received
at 1113x, 113xx, 114xx Schuylkill Road. [several exact
addresses were mentioned.]

2004-03-05 (Fri) 1:02 pm What can be done about a
street light at 48xx Ertter Drive? County claims there is
no money for streetlights. Any suggestions? [Caller
called last month as well about this. Please call our local
County Council member, Howard Denis, 240-777-7964,
and talk with his aide Ken Hartman. He’ll find out what’s
happening. Please let the hotline know as well.]

2004-03-07 (Sat) 7:19 pm Sent in membership and
Sam’s Club money in November. What’s happening?

[Everyone who signed up with the membership drive in
September/October should have received their Sam’s
membership card number by November 1. Late comers
would have received theirs later, but everyone should
have them by now. Call Richard Zierdt, 301-881-0283 if
you have not received your number. DO NOT go to Sam’s
without your Sam’s Club number. Sam’s probably can’t
help you without it. In any event, the RCA has a satisfac-
tion guarantee if there’s a problem: refund your money or
give you an extra year free. You can’t lose!]
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News from 
Pack 1081
by George Gadbois

Spearheaded again by Mrs.
Pat Hart, our annual Blue and
Gold Banquet at Veirs Mill
Elementary School on Thursday the 26th celebrated the
74th birthday of Cub Scouting with a “Take Me Out to
the Ball Game” theme. The wide variety of flavored hot
dogs cooked to perfection by Mr. Hart and Mr. Taylor,
with side dishes and desserts brought by families, was
delicious as always. The slideshow brought back memo-
ries as we saw ourselves over past years. The presenta-
tion of our 41st annual Charter, flag ceremonies, a song
routine, recognition of our adult helpers as well as a host
of awards to hard-working Scouts were among the high-
lights. 

Our Webelos II earned the following Webelos
Activity Pin achievements: Scientist Pin – Kyle Blakely,
Matt Fieller; Showman Pin – Kyle Blakely, Tony Caffi,
Matt Fieller; Science & Computers Academics Pins
from the Sports & Academics Program – Kyle Blakely,
Matt Fieller. From our Webelos I ranks: Webelos Rank
Badge – Jason Beam, Jake Blakely, Alan Costas,
Gregory Gadbois, Josh Hart, Sasha Hevey, Dwayne
Remillard, AJ Taylor; Artist & Fitness Activity Pins –
Alan Costas, Josh Hart. Recipients of the Bear Rank
Badge were: Matthew Best, Steve Hernandez,
Matthew Luong, Joshua Murtagh, Patrick Owen,
Brenton Polk; earning the Whittlin’ Chip Award (learn-

ing knife safety) – Matthew Best, Steve Hernandez,
Matthew Luong, Joshua Murtagh, Patrick Owen,
Brenton Polk; Artist Academics Pin – Matthew Best;
Language Academics Pin – Steve Hernandez. Our Wolf
boys, who still have a few things to finish for their Wolf
Badge, earned a couple of Sports & Academic Program
Pins: Artist & Computers Academic Pins were earned and
presented to Sawyer Kibbe. Wrapping up, our four hard-
working Tigers earned their Tiger Badges: Chris Mucahy,
Preston Polk, DJ Terry and Aidan Gibbons; some also
earned elective beads to add to their totem: Preston Polk
(2), DJ Terry (3) and Aidan Gibbons (2); Sports &
Academic Program Belt Loops were awarded to: Aidan
Gibbons for Skiing, Art, Computers, Bicycling &
Swimming and to Chris Mucahy for Skiing.

Our seemingly annual Ice Skating event took place
this year at the Wheaton Indoor Ice Rink on February 29,
and we again saw our boys zipping around the ice to the

music of the arena. We
had the rink almost to
ourselves due to the
unseasonably warm
Spring-like weather out-
side. Kyle Blakely, Matt
Fieller, Jake Blakely,
Jason Beam, Gregory
Gadbois, Joshua
Murtagh, Steve
Hernandez, Patrick
Owen, Matthew Luong,
Brenton Polk, Tyler
Bochniak, Brad
Gessford, Sawyer
Kibbe, Preston Polk,
DJ Terry and Aidan
Gibbons were in atten-

Cubs break for a camera shot at Wheaton Ice Rink

Cub families having fun at this year’s Blue & Gold
festivities.

(continued on page 14)
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dance and took time to sip hot chocolate and snack on
cookies during the halftime ice cleaning. 

At press time, we’re looking forward to March activ-
ities including a Webelos Camp-In overnight at the
Maryland Science Center, a Webelos II overnight camp-
out to Cabin John with Troop 1083, the District
Pinewood Derby finals and an outing to Rocky Gorge
miniature golf course. On April 3rd you will be seeing
some of us along Boiling Brook Parkway again doing
some creek cleanup for our community.

If you are interested in learning more about the Cub
Scout program for your 1st - 5th grade son, please stop
by Viers Mill ES any Monday evening at 6:30 or call
George Gadbois at 301-770-5386. It’s never too late to
join! Please enjoy a visit to our website: 
http://hometown.aol.com/pack1081.

Pack 1081
(continued from page 13)

Troop 1083 News
by Brian McGahey

The Echo deadline fell between events this month.
Outdoor events coming up include camping with Pack
1081 Webelos in March at Cabin John. Also coming up:
backpacking on the Appalachian Trail, Assateague Island
in June, and three different weeks of summer camp.

As you read this, you may be working with the
mulch you bought from us. THANKS for buying mulch.
THANKS for buying a Christmas tree. These events help
us pay our way and provide a great program for the
Scouts of the troop.

We meet every Monday night at 7:30 at Viers Mill
Elementary School, on nights when school is in session.
Or call Scoutmaster Mr. Dave Talbott at 310-881-6567.

Fellow Neighbor 20 Years

Leaf Removal • Grass Cutting • Tree Work
Pre-Season Specials

Local Lawn Care
Plus Handy Service

(301) 770-5549
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Catch the Spirit and 
Join the Fun!

Join the Annual MS Walk
This spring, RCA-land neighbors are getting fit and making a difference by participating in the
annual MS Walk. The 8-mile walk takes place on Saturday morning, April 17 starting at Bullis
School in Potomac, Maryland and continues along the scenic C&O canal, and ends with lunch at
historic Glen Echo.

Join the Mark Shore Memorial Team and help find a cure for this debilitating disease. 
Help the team by walking or by pledging your support in the fight against MS. Call the Mark Shore
Memorial Hotline today at (301) 468-1225 to become part of the team or send your tax-deductible
contribution by April 16 to: 

Want more? Call for info on these 
upcoming MS events.

MS Bikeathon
May 22nd and 23rd

MS 3-Day Challenge 50 Mile Walk
from Annapolis to the Washington Capitol 

October 1st, 2nd, and 3rd

Frank Shore, 11230 Troy Road,
Rockville, MD 20852 

(make checks payable to the 
National Multiple Sclerosis Society).

Don’t miss your chance to 
join your neighbors and make

a difference!
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TAX RETURNS 
PREPARED

Federal and State
$30

Itemized
$50

Mitch Remer
301-946-6308

1516 Winding Waye Lane
Silver Spring, MD 20902

Volunteer Services for Seniors
Volunteers will drive senior citizens to medical appointments
in Montgomery County. They will pick you up at your door
and return you home. Office located at Holiday Park Senior
Center. Just call 301-962-0820. You are allowed one
appointment each week. Please give one or two weeks
notice. FREE of charge.

Call 301-962-0820
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Our Neighborhood in 1956. Wonder what our neighborhood was up to in 1956? Here’s the front
page of a 1956 edition of the Echo, the oldest edition in the RCA archives.
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C L A S S I F I E D S
The Echo publishes classified ads free for community members, to a max-
imum of one ad per year per household. Additional ads may be purchased
for $5.00. The Echo makes every effort to ensure the quality of goods or
services offered.

PRIVATE FLUTE & PICCOLO LESSONS. Are you
an aspiring flutist or looking to learn how to play?
Private flute lessons for beginning through advanced
level students. Professional Flute teacher with 7+ years
experience, available for teaching lessons in home studio
for ages 8 and up. Adult students are welcome for those
returning to the instrument or learning for the first time.
Lessons include music theory and history training and
recital opportunities. Have a flute friend? Group lessons
are available. Call Julianne Martinelli 301-881-8969 for
scheduling and more information.

WATERCOLOR CLASSES. Learn to paint in nearby
Garrett Park! Small, informal classes for adults. All
levels welcome, including complete beginners. Held in
teacher’s Victorian home. Martha Seigel, MFA, the
American University, 23 years experience. Call 
301-946-5388.

FOR SALE: Total Gym Ultra Exercise System with dip
bars. Like new. All paperwork and 2 VHS video tapes
(unopened). $150 firm. Call Carol 301-770-1860. Leave
message if no answer. 

Yard Work and Grass Mowing:
Here’s Your Help

Here’s a list of boys willing to perform leaf
raking, snow shoveling, general yard work, etc.
Negotiate cost and payment with each boy.

Andrew Souder 301-770-7632 Ashley Drive

Matt Bebawy 301-881-4698 Red Fox 

Alex Cassel 301-770-8757 Macon Road

Mike Couture 301-984-8647 Creekshore Drive

Steven Santos 301-468-1756 Wilwyn Way

Chris Geerman 301-230-1386 Ashley Drive

Mark Bushong 301-942-5890 Bennion Road

Andy Wood 301-946-4634 Idlewood Road

Need Babysitting Services?
Cristin Smith 301-881-2423 Troy Road 

Important Phone Numbers
Police: Non-Emergency  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-279-8000
(Police Reporting Areas (PRA): Franklin, Montrose Park: #306;
Westminster, Randolph Farms: #308; Randolph Hills 1st & 2nd sections
#308; Randolph Hills 3rd section: #309)

Police: Non-Emergency (Rockville Station)  . . . .301-279-1591

Police: Emergency  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .911

Park Police . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-949-3010
(for Randolph Hills and Waverly-Schuylkill Parks)

Abandoned Cars (on private property)  . . . . . . .240-777-3600

Animal Control  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-773-5960

Building Permits  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-6200

Consumer Affairs  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-3636

Crisis Hotline (24 hours)  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-315-4000

Department of Natural Resources  . . . . . . . . . .800-442-0708
(wildlife nuisance problems)

Disability Resources  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-1246

Fire Non-Emergency . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-0744

Housing Code Violations  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-3600
(for calls about tall grass, broken windows, trash in yard, etc.)

Large Item Pick-up . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-6410

Libraries: Hours, etc.  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-0002
Telephone Reference . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-0001

Metrorail and Metrobus schedules & info. . . . . .202-637-7000

Montgomery County Humane Society  . . . . . . .240-773-5960
Emergencies only  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-773-5900
Licensing Dept.  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-773-5946

Motor Vehicle Administration . . . . . . . . . . . . .1-800-950-1682

Office of Environmental Policy & Compliance  . .240-777-7700
(noise, burning leaves, hazardous materials, spilled/leaking motor oil)

Parking Tickets . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-453-0113

Parks: Information & Permits  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-495-2525

PEPCO: Power Out  . . . . . . . . . . . . . toll free 1-877-737-2662
Emergency/Life Threatening  . . . . . . . . . . .202-872-3432

Post Office, Rollins Ave., Rockville  . . . . . . . . . .301-231-5973

Rat Control Unit (Health Dept.)  . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-3986

RCA Hotline  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-881-2722

Recycling Info (www.mcrecycles.org)  . . . . . . . . . .240-777-6400

Recreation Information  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-6804

School Information  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-279-3391

Senior Citizens (Holiday Park) . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-468-4448

Street Light Out  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-2190

Transportation (Highway Services)  . . . . . . . . . .240-777-7623
(to report traffic signals out, street sign damage, potholes, graffiti, etc.)

Transit Information Center (www.dtwp.com) . . . . .240-777-7433

Trash Collection  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-6410

Tree Maintenance (ask for county arborist)  . . . .240-777-7623

Voter Registration . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-8500

Water and Sewer (WSSC) . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .301-206-8000

Weeds/Rubbish Complaints  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .240-777-6400
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